



ALDERTON   PARISH   COUNCIL

CLERK:  Tamsin James, 9 Bowler Road, Northway, Tewkesbury, GL20 8RZ

Tel: 01684 290392    E-mail: tamsin.james1@btinternet.com
www.aldertonparishcouncil.org.uk
MINUTES: 
of a Parish Council meeting held in Alderton Village Hall, Alderton, on Tuesday 19th  October 2021 at 7.30pm.
	PRESENT:
	Parish Councillors:       
	Keith Page (Chairman), Sarah Hughes, John Kettle, Dennis Rayton, Yasmin Shaikh and Mike West 



In attendance:

  Tamsin James, Clerk
  6 parishioners

1. To accept apologies for absence – apologies were accepted from County Councillor Gray and Borough Councillors Murphy and Mason.
2. To receive Declarations of Interest in items on the agenda – Dennis Rayton item 5 (5 St Margarets Road and 62 Willow Bank Road) and item 8, allotments.
The meeting was not adjourned as those present only wished to speak on planning matters and this was dealt with under item 5.   
3. To receive a report on the first Sustainable Alderton Meeting.   Kate Starkey presented a report on the recent Sustainable Alderton Meeting held on 29.9.21.  A speaker from The Liminality gave a talk on climate change and how other communities were fighting the impact of climate change at a community level.   
The meeting then broke off into smaller groups to discuss ways in which it was felt Alderton could make an impact.   Ideas included: electronic library of items available to share, quarterly Jumble Sale/Swap Shop/Vintage Sale, allotment produce sale/swap event, pavement pick up, a preloved toy sale, repair café, support for village shop, car share scheme and community fridge.   The new Cala housing development was discussed as Gloucestershire had just declared a climate emergency and opinion from the meeting felt there should be an expectation for these houses to have a reduced carbon footprint.  
The next step was a village survey/data collection exercise to help understand the priorities of the wider village and support for taking advantage of the potential new offerings.   The Parish Council requested that they be kept updated on progress with Sustainable Alderton and offered to help the group when required.
4. To confirm the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 21st September 2021 and to agree actions on the matters arising from this meeting.  The minutes were approved and signed as a correct record.  Matters arising were:
Ploughed footpath opposite Brooklands Farm caravan site – two complaints had been received and Cllr West had investigated the path.   The field had been ploughed up to the overgrown margin adjacent to the Brook.   It was agreed that the Clerk write to the landowner asking for the path to be restored.
Tewkesbury Borough Council – Local Heritage List.   Cllr West had reported to the Local Heritage Officer that there was likely to be nominations from the village and he would organise a meeting with the Officer.  A request for nominations would be put in the village newsletter.
5. To agree and note Planning Matters
Cllr Rayton left the meeting having declared an interest.
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To agree response 
5 St Margarets Drive, Alderton (21/01121/FUL) – Proposed replacement flat roof to pitched roof and gable end wall to existing rear extension.  Both the applicants and neighbours were present at the meeting and stated their views.   The Parish Council considered all comments and noted that the degree of harm was finely balanced.   The following response was agreed:  
“Alderton Parish Council recognises the concerns of the neighbours to the proposed development for a pitched roof  on the existing flat roofed rear extension at  No. 5  St Margarets Drive. It is noted that the existing extension lies close to the boundary between No 5 and No 7 St Margarets Drive and is at a length of 6m. This extension runs  alongside what is the neighbours main rear patio area.  There will clearly be a degree of impact on the amenities of the neighbouring occupiers in terms of light, and views. Albeit it is also acknowledged that the proposal lies to the north of the main houses and structures which would temper the degree of impact and loss of light and views. As such, in this instance, as the degree of harm and impact is finely  balanced, it is considered that the degree to which harm is caused is best considered by the professional planning officer in reaching their conclusions”.
The following application was discussed as revised drawings had been submitted and the deadline for response was prior to the next Parish Council meeting.

62 Willow Bank Road, Alderton (21/00923/FUL) - Demolish existing single garage and erection of a new garage to the rear. Creation of an access/turning area.   The Parish Council agreed the following response: 
Alderton Parish Council have reviewed the amended plans submitted in respect of the above application.   Whilst we acknowledge there has been some limited reduction in the size of the footprint of the proposed garage and a reduction in hard surfacing within the rear garden – we also note the building remains significant in terms of size, footprint and height and continues to be a gross overdevelopment of the rear garden area. The building remains the equivalent of a quadruple garage located within the rear garden of a modest 3 bed bungalow, with a 4.8m high ridge – against not much lower than the existing bungalow.   In addition, the building is located close to the boundary with 64 Willow Bank Road where a lot of mature trees and shrubs are located close to the boundary . The necessary foundations of the proposed building would have an adverse impact on these trees which are not located on the applicants lands – it is noted that all significant vegetation has already been removed from the rear garden of the application site leaving it open and exposed.   As such the APC upholds its objection on grounds of overdevelopment, unacceptable and dominant impact on neighbouring amenities in terms of visual impact, and potential loss of trees.

Cllr Rayton returned to the meeting.

For noting

Gardeners Arms, Beckford Road, Alderton (20/00585/FUL) - Erection of replacement shelter for refrigerators/freezers, demolition of existing smoking shelter and erection of 3 no. outdoor shelters.   Permission for development dated 7.10.21 with conditions.
8 Fletcher Close, Alderton (21/01010/FUL) – Erection of a single storey extension.   Permission for development dated 11.10.21 with conditions.
9 Beckford Road, Alderton (20/01282/FUL – 2 no. two storey detached dwellings – Notification of CIL Funding to the Parish Council of £2268.45 with a clawback period of 5 years.
Lower Farm, St Margaret’s Road, Alderton (21/00105/PIP) – Permission in Principle for the erection of up to 4 no dwellings and associated access and landscaping.  No response had been received from the Planning Officer regarding a decision.
Land Parcel 0088, Willow Bank Road, Alderton (19/00772/FUL) - Residential development up to 28 units, including means of access and landscaping.   No response had been received from Laurence Robertson MP and it was agreed that the Clerk follow this up.
Enforcement – no items to report. 
568/21-22/930

6. To agree or note Highways matters
Update on surface water flooding in Willow Bank Road – Cllr Page and the Clerk had met Highways representatives on 30th September to look at the flooding problems in this area.   The relevant sections from the Weetwood survey had subsequently been forwarded to Highways for information and they had agreed to investigate the problem further.   The results obtained from the CCTV outside numbers 27 and 28 Beckford Road indicated a collapse so this had been added to the programme for repair as soon as possible.
7. To agree or note matters relating to the Changing Facility and Playing Field
To note/agree any Changing Facility hire related matters for 2021/22 – a complaint had been received about car parking on private roads in the Alderton Grange development when there were football matches taking place.   It was agreed that the Clerk remind the clubs about careful parking in this area.   It was also agreed to contact the school to request if their playing field could be used for match car parking, weather permitting.   Top-soil had been delivered for backfilling mole damage on the Field.
To agree electrical inspection for Changing Facility.  J B Electrical had quoted £240.00 to carry out a five yearly electrical test on the Facility and this was agreed.   A & E Fire and Security had recommended that the emergency lighting be wired into the same circuits as the other lighting, following an inspection on 14.10.21.   As JB Electrical had been the contractor who had installed the wiring when the Facility was built, it was agreed to instruct them to also carry out the emergency lighting work at the same time.
To receive latest play area inspection reports - the reports showed no items requiring repair or maintenance.   One additional volunteer had offered to help with the inspection rota.
To note that noticeboards have been ordered from Greenbarnes Ltd.  Final details as follows: 1 x single bay for Church (£626.70), 2 x 2 bay for Village Hall (£1400.17)  and Playing Field (£1406.09).  Delivery was 8 to 10 weeks.   
The fire retardant noticeboard had been fitted in the Changing Facility.

Cllr Hughes reported that the cost of a replacement rubbish bin for the Playing Field was £449.69 + VAT (Glasdon Jubilee 110).  It was agreed to check that the Borough Council were happy to empty this size bin.

Cllr Hughes reported that the dog waste bin by the allotment site was in a poor state of repair and suggested that a replacement might be better placed on the opposite side of the road to prevent the need for crossing the road on a bend.   It was agreed that the Clerk obtain a cost for a replacement bin from the Borough Council.
8. To agree or note Allotment matters
Update on clearance behind 30 to 34 Willow Bank Road – the stump grinding had been completed and the concrete blocks would be removed by a parishioner.  Any remaining rubbish would be disposed of via a skip.   Once clear, the site would then be levelled.
To receive quotation for apple tree pruning and agree letting of orchard area to Alderton Allotment Association.  Martin Hayes, a professional orchardist, had provided a report and pruning advice on the Plot 23 apple trees.  The four large trees were approximately 100 years old and although the variety, Bramley, was very common the age of the trees was an important factor in maintaining their health.   Restorative pruning was required to de-clutter the trees and reduce their cropping centres.   The cost of the work was £1000.00 and this was agreed by the Parish Council.   The price also included the pruning of the dwarf rooting stock apple and pear trees in the same area and the movement of some of them.   The pruning works would be undertaken this winter prior to handing the management of the orchard area to the Allotment Association.   It was further agreed that the rent for this area be waived.
To agree future use of old village shop – Cllr Hughes provided details of the Severn Trent Community Fund which gave various levels of grants.   
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The Allotment Association were interested in using the shop as a trading hut/café/swap shop for allotment tenants but it required refurbishment first.  Martin Hayes could provide pruning workshops to plotholders who could then maintain the orchard trees.   The Parish Council agreed this proposed use of the old shop.   Cllr Hughes to submit funding bid to Severn Trent.

To receive response from Gloucestershire County Council regarding access to the allotment site – the Council’s Land Agent had provided clarification regarding direct access onto allotment plots from houses in Willow Bank Road as follows:

“If the Parish Council permit direct access from households onto the allotments, then prescriptive rights will accrue. Ways of preventing this include fencing up to boundary of the allotment site, seeking an injunction, insisting access is gained only from the main allotment entrance or licensing the access.   Householders can do what they wish in respect of their own property only. Once they are on Gloucestershire County Council land included within the lease to the Parish Council, they have to adhere to the terms of the lease between them and the Parish Council and it is up to the Parish Council to enforce such terms.”
The Parish Council reviewed their advice and agreed that licences should be issued to property owners who had direct access onto their allotment plots.  GAPTC had provided information from NALC which detailed the required wording for a licence.   Clerk to write to all relevant property owners informing them of this decision.
To receive costs for provision of sheds in western area of site – the quotations received in 2020 were reviewed and it was agreed to ask the contractors to re-quote.   Cllr Page to provide a plan of the type of  sheds required.
To discuss and agree maximum greenhouse size for allotment plots – it was agreed that a greenhouse to a maximum size of 6’ x 8’ would be allowed on the garden area plots.
To note end of toilet hire for 2021 season – the portable toilet would be taken off hire for the winter season from 1.11.21.
9. To receive Correspondence for action & noting (noted)
· CPRE Gloucestershire - Members e-newsletter: Autumn/Winter Events 5.10.21
10. Finances

i. To receive the current state of accounts @ 30th September 2021.   Current Account balance = £48.47,  Deposit Account = £29,666.50.   Budget v Actual attached at end of agenda.   Cllr Shaikh had agreed the September bank reconciliation.
ii. To approve payments and note receipts: The following payments were approved:
	Chq no
	Payee
	Purpose
	Authority
	Amount
	VAT
	Total

value

	DD
	Southern Electric
	Phone box electricity 2.9.21 – 1.10.21
	LGA 1972

s111
	£7.00
	£0.35
	£7.35

	DD
	EDF Energy
	Electricity for Changing Facility – October 2021
	LG(MP)A 1976 s.19
	£20.00
	£0.00
	£20.00

	FPO
	PATA (UK)
	Clerk’s payroll – July 2021 to September 2021 inclusive
	LGA 1972

s111
	£23.85
	£0.00
	£23.85

	FPO
	B & W Hire
	Hire of toilet for allotment site 1.9.21 - 30.9.21
	PHA 1936 s.87
	£79.20
	£15.84
	£95.04

	FPO
	Gloucestershire County Council
	Allotment site rent in arrears 26.3.21 – 29.9.21
	LGA 1972

s111
	£625.00
	£0.00
	£625.00

	FPO
	Greenfields Garden Services
	Playing Field grass mowing – September 2021
	LG(MP)A 1976 s.19
	£160.00
	£32.00
	£192.00

	FPO
	T James
	Clerk’s expenses 16.9.21 – 13.10.21
	LG(FP)A 1963 s5
	£107.67
	£19.44
	£127.11

	FPO
	T James 
	Clerk’s salary October 2021
	LGA 1972 s.112(2)
	£636.48
	£00.00
	£636.48
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	FPO
	A & E Fire & Security 
	Six monthly inspection of fire & lighting in Changing Facility
	LG(MP)A 1976 s.19
	£75.00
	£15.00
	£90.00


The following payments have been received in September 2021:
	Date
	Source
	Purpose
	  Amount

	9.9.2021
	Lloyds Bank
	Interest on Business Banking account 
	£      0.20        

	20.9.21
	AFC Cheltenham
	Hire of Changing Facility/Pitch - August
	£    30.00

	30.9.21
	Tewkesbury Borough Council
	Precept (final instalment)
	£8800.00

	Sept 2021
	Allotment tenants
	Rent payments
	£  277.50

	
	
	                                                Total
	£9107.70


11. To consider relevance of Village Newsletter in paper format.   It was agreed that this should  continue to be distributed to parishioners in paper form.
The Chairman concluded the meeting at 10.45pm and thanked everyone for their attendance. Next Parish Council Meeting: 16th  November 2021, 7.30pm, in the Village Hall 

…………………………………..






…………………..

Chairman








Date
2021 Meeting Dates: - 16 Nov, 21 Dec

2022 Meeting Dates: - 18 Jan, 15 Feb, 15 Mar, 19 Apr, 17 May ,21 Jun,19 Jul, 16 Aug, 20 Sep,18 Oct, 15 Nov, 20 Dec
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	ALDERTON PARISH COUNCIL - BUDGET v ACTUAL  as at 30th September 2021

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	2020/21
	2021/22
	Detail
	Actual
	Difference
	

	
	£
	£
	
	£
	£
	

	
	Actual
	Budget
	Receipts
	Actual
	Difference
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	20395
	17487
	carried forward
	20364
	2877
	

	
	17600
	17600
	Precept
	17600
	0
	

	
	2657
	2062
	Allotment rents
	484
	-1579
	

	
	20
	280
	Changing Facility Receipts
	90
	-190
	

	
	286
	286
	Grass Verges
	0
	-286
	

	
	6
	3
	Interest
	1
	-2
	

	
	9884
	0
	S106 play pitches
	0
	0
	

	
	0
	0
	S106 play facility
	0
	0
	

	
	557
	270
	Solar Receipts
	186
	-84
	

	
	1116
	0
	Other funding/grants
	1144
	1144
	

	
	3899
	2980
	Vat reclaim
	149
	-2831
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	56420
	 £      40,968 
	Total income
	£40,017
	-951
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Payments
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	7638
	7638
	Staff Salary
	3819
	3819
	

	
	583
	600
	Admin Expenses
	294
	306
	

	
	260
	360
	Audit
	260
	100
	

	
	360
	425
	Insurance
	445
	-20
	

	
	88
	120
	Hall Hire
	0
	120
	

	
	510
	800
	Grass Verges
	180
	620
	

	
	4021
	3900
	Playing Field Maintenance
	944
	2956
	

	
	10349
	0
	Playing Field - Pitches S106
	0
	0
	

	
	0
	0
	Playground Improvements S106
	0
	0
	

	
	0
	1920
	Play Area Repair Reserve
	0
	1920
	

	
	0
	0
	Changing Facility - solar
	0
	0
	

	
	0
	500
	Mower Replacement Reserve
	0
	500
	

	
	3451
	1347
	Changing Facility - maintenance
	316
	1031
	

	
	1250
	1250
	Allotments - GCC rent
	625
	625
	

	
	662
	600
	Allotments - water etc
	250
	350
	

	
	896
	4943
	Allotments - maintenance
	1185
	3758
	

	
	148
	300
	Village Assets - maintenance
	0
	300
	

	
	393
	425
	Subscriptions
	115
	310
	

	
	50
	675
	Training
	100
	575
	

	
	35
	35
	Data Protection
	35
	0
	

	
	0
	3000
	Professional Fees Reserve
	0
	3000
	

	
	73
	170
	Village Communications
	201
	-31
	

	
	0
	50
	Defibrillator
	0
	50
	

	
	0
	500
	B4077 Road Safety
	0
	500
	

	
	1275
	4000
	Planning Reserve
	544
	3456
	

	
	110
	200
	IT Equipment
	109
	91
	

	
	0
	0
	S137
	0
	0
	

	
	70
	96
	Phone Box electricity
	42
	54
	

	
	0
	5000
	General Reserve
	100
	4900
	

	
	3837
	2114
	VAT paid
	740
	1374
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	36059
	 £      40,968 
	Total Expenditure
	£10,302
	 £    30,666 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Balance in hand
	29715
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	ALDERTON PARISH COUNCIL

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BANK RECONCILIATION

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Period to: 30th September 2021
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Lloyds TSB Current & Deposit A/cs
	£
	£
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance per Treasurers Acc
	30th September
	48.47
	
	
	
	

	Balance per Business Acc
	30th September
	29666.50
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	29714.97
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Less:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	outstanding/unpresented cheques
	0
	0.00
	
	
	
	

	
	0
	0.00
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	0.00
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Reconciled balance
	
	
	29714.97
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cash Book Summary
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Opening balance 1.4.21
	
	
	20363.91
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Add: receipts to date
	
	19653.36
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Less: payments to date
	
	10302.30
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	29714.97
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cash Book balance
	
	
	29714.97
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